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June 24, 2021
The Honorable President 
Members of the City Council
c/o Natawna Austin, Executive Secretary
409 City Hall
Baltimore, MD 21202

RE: City Council Bill 21-0097 – Emergency Security Deposit Relief Act

Dear President and Members
         You have requested the advice of the Law Department regarding City Council Bill 21-0097.  City Council Bill 21-0097 establishes the Emergency Security Deposit Voucher Program; The program provides for vouchers for low income households of up to $2000 to be used for payment of a security deposit. The program will be funded by a disbursement from the Affordable Housing Trust Fund and may also receive funding through the Ordinance of Estimates.  The Department of Housing and Community Development will administer the Program and adopt rules and regulations for the operation of the Program in collaboration with the Affordable Housing Trust Fund Commission and the Baltimore Continuum of Care. The Program will be available to families that reside in Baltimore City at the time of application and are a low income household. Eligible applications will be accepted as long as funds are available The bill provides that the funds will be disbursed directly to the applicant who will pay the landlord directly.  Vouchers must be used within 180 days but extensions may be requested.  Vouchers may be used only for the payment of a security deposit. Misuse will cause the family to be liable for the value of the voucher received. Appeals can be pursued for the denial of a voucher or for a finding of misuse of the funds. A voucher may be denied for the failure to provide the information requested in the law or regulations, for not residing in Baltimore City at the time of application and for failing to qualify as a low income household.
           As you are aware, there is significant State law on security deposits. Local law ca not conflict with the State law provisions.  This bill does not conflict with any of the State law on security deposits.  The bill establishes a program that will provide vouchers for payment of security deposits.  In all other respects, the tenant and the landlord must comply with the State law on security deposits.
         Although the bill is generally consistent with State law, the Law Department has a few concerns. First the eligibility criteria in the Bill require the family to be low income which is defined as having an aggregate gross income that does not exceed 60% of the area median income, as adjusted for the size of the family.  The Charter provisions governing the Affordable Housing Trust Fund, however, require that “all assistance provided by the trust fund serve only very low income households.  It is unclear if the requirements of the bill are consistent with the authority of the  AHTF. Baltimore City Charter, Art. I, Sec. 14(e)., In addition, all rental housing assisted by the trust fund must have a minimum affordability period of at least 30 years. Id. Sec, 14(f).  Again, it is unclear if the Security Deposit program complies with the Charter requirements for the AHTF.  Another concern is that the bill does not provide for what happens to the funds when the recipient does not use the funds in the allotted time and is not granted an extension. In addition, the bill does not provide for what happens to security deposit funds that are returned at the end of the tenancy.  Must they be returned to the AHTF or can they be retained by the recipient for their next security deposit? If so, what if they are no longer eligible for the program? These are substantive matters that would not be appropriate for regulations.  (Legislation may not be enacted by an administrative agency under the guise of its exercise of its power to make rules and regulations by issuing a rule or regulation which is inconsistent or out of harmony with, or which alters, adds to, extends or enlarges, subverts, impairs, limits, or restricts the act being administered. Md. Encyl. Admin. Law Sec. 22.)
        Based on the foregoing analysis, if the concerns expressed in this report are satisfied by amendment or other explanation, the Law Department could approve the bill for form and legal sufficiency.
        Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions.


                                                                             Sincerely yours,
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	            Elena R. DiPietro
						    Chief Solicitor
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